
 
 

 
 

Agendas, Reports and Minutes will be provided upon request in the following formats: 
 
Large Clear Print: Braille: Audio: Native Language 

 

 West Lindsey District Council  

Guildhall Gainsborough 
Lincolnshire DN21 2NA 

Tel: 01427 676676 Fax: 01427 675170 
 
 

This meeting will be webcast live via: https://west-lindsey.public-
i.tv/core/portal/homeand published on the Council’s website 

 
 

AGENDA      
 

 

 
Prayers will be conducted prior to the start of the meeting. 

Members are welcome to attend. 
 

Notice is hereby given that a meeting of the Council will be held in the Council 
Chamber - The Guildhall, on Monday, 4th November, 2024 at 7.00 pm, and your 
attendance at such meeting is hereby requested to transact the following business. 
 
To: Members of West Lindsey District Council 

 
 

1.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
 

2.  MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
To confirm and sign as a correct record the Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council 
held on 2 September 2024. 
 
(PAGES 7 - 20) 
 

 

3.  MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Members may make any declarations of interest at this point and may also make 
them at any point during the meeting. 
 

 

4.  MATTERS ARISING 
Setting out the current position of previously agreed actions as at 25 October 
2024. 
 
(PAGES 21 - 25) 
 

https://west-lindsey.public-i.tv/core/portal/home
https://west-lindsey.public-i.tv/core/portal/home
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5.  ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

i) Chairman of Council 
ii) Leader of the Council 
iii) Head of Paid Service 

 
(VERBAL REPORT) 
 

 

6.  PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 
Questions, if received, under this Scheme will be published by way of supplement 
following closure of the deadline. 
 
(TO FOLLOW) 
 

 

7.  QUESTIONS PURSUANT TO COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE NO. 9 
Questions, if received, under this Scheme will be published by way of supplement 
following closure of the deadline. 
 
(TO FOLLOW) 
 

 

8.  MOTIONS PURSUANT TO COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE NO. 10 
 
Motion 1  - The development and planning approval process in respect of 
Battery Electric Storage System (BESS) sites. 
 
The need to switch to renewable energy is well established.  As a result, there is 
a need for large scale development of BESS sites in order to mitigate the 
fluctuation of renewable energy due to the lack of consistency with solar and wind 
systems. 
 
A modern well designed and constructed BESS site is, in all probability of very 
little risk. Based on analysis of incidents involving BESS sites, the majority of 
incidents occur during the construction and commissioning phase of 
development. 
 
Generally, the planning process is concerned about the impact of developments 
in an area when they have been completed.  
 
As such it would seem that the potential risk area for a BESS site, (Construction 
& Commissioning phase) is currently given little consideration by the current 
statutory consultees.  
 
The Government published a research briefing on 19 April 2024 
https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7621/CBP-7621.pdf 

https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7621/CBP-7621.pdf
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.   
 
However, it would appear this provides little clarity and raises further questions 
(See comments by Paul Christensen, Director Lithiumionsafety Ltd Consultancy 
in background information attached.  
 
In August 2023 the Government updated its planning practice guidance to 
encourage developers and local planning authorities to consult their local Fire & 
Rescue Service on planning applications for BESS sites.  
 
The National Fire Chiefs Council produce a guidance document in April 2023 
which was reviewed in July 2024 and went through consultation which closed on 
22 August 2024. The final version is yet to be published.  
https://nfcc.org.uk/consultation/draft-grid-scale-energy-storage-system-planning-
guidance/ 
 
However, the Local Fire Authority (LFA) is not a statutory consultee for planning 
applications and therefore they do not have to be consulted and even if they are 
consulted their feedback is only advisory.  Furthermore, they are not funded to 
respond to such consultations which can create capacity issues.  
 
As such currently there is no defined safety regulator.  
 
Even the statutory consultees who are consulted review the applications based 
on the final site, rather than the Health & Safety issues that could arise during 
construction and commissioning, the riskiest part of the development. Highways 
do not consider the implications of a major fire on the local highway network nor 
the risk of contaminated run-off water in the event of a fire, neither does The 
Environment Agency. 
 
This technology is fairly new, and development is very fast moving (see 
background information for number of sites), so there is a lack of legislative 
control in place. too stricter regime risks tying up the developing industry. 
 
Given the current situation Council resolves to : 
 

 Lobby the Government (Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local 
Government (MHCLG) to make Local Fire Authorities statutory consultees 
in respect of planning applications relating to Renewable Energy Sites and 
specifically Battery Electric Storage System sites. 
 

 Writes to the Local Government Association and Greater Lincolnshire 
Local Authorities to highlight the current situation and lack of oversight on 
such developments and request that they too lobby the Government to 
bring about this national change.  

 
I so move 
Councillor Trevor Bridgwood 
 

https://nfcc.org.uk/consultation/draft-grid-scale-energy-storage-system-planning-guidance/
https://nfcc.org.uk/consultation/draft-grid-scale-energy-storage-system-planning-guidance/
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Motion 2  
 
In founding the Metropolitan Police in 1829 Robert Peel created ‘modern’ 
policing.  
 
The underlying principle of which is to make the community safer by preventing 
the occurrence of crime and disorder and by ending the need to tackle anti-social 
behaviour with military force and severe legal punishment.  
 
The first Metropolitan Police Commissioners Charles Rowan and Richard Mayer 
stressed the need for the Police and Public to work together in the interests of 
community welfare. This required the ‘Peeler’ or ‘Bobby’ to be seen in public on 
the ‘beat’.  The emphasis was very much on community cohesion rather than 
crime detection.   
 
Peel being clear that if officers spent time on the latter, high levels of anti-social 
behaviour would continue and the public remain threatened and feeling unsafe. 
 
The current Chief Constable of Lincolnshire Police, Paul Gibson, echoes the aims 
of Peel, Rowan and Mayer in the document “Making Lincolnshire Safe Strategy 
2024 -2025” by making Neighbourhood Policing a major priority for the force as 
evidenced in the following extracts in the section entitled ‘Building Confidence in 
Policing’.  
 
“… Neighbourhood Policing is effective as it engages creatively with the 
 communities  and solves problems …” 
“... takes a proactive approach to prevention, working in partnership….” 
“... maximising our visibility..” 
“…  opportunities for collaboration with … partners, community groups, 
 schools etc..” 
“ …   focus on rural crime and the prevention of harm in the rural communities” 
“ …  expand connections with the community …” 
 
Worthwhile aspirations but not being fully met across our district – the limited 
number of officers and resources available focusing on detecting and solving 
serious crime – leaving precious few resources and individuals to carry out 
‘preventative work’.  
 
In some areas levels are so low that Neighbourhood teams are providing minimal 
part time cover for less than half the week – hardly working with the public to 
bring about community safety and welfare.  In fact, it harbours the opposite – 
residents do not have confidence in the force and so do not report issues etc. 
taking the attitude ‘there is no point as there are no officers to deal with the 
concern.’ 
 
Both the Chief Constable and Marc Jones, The Police and Crime Commissioner 
are lobbying The Home Office and Central Government to provide sufficient 
funding to finance a force that they believe will deliver both the ‘preventative’ 
neighbourhood policing and crime detection. So far, they have had little success 



 

Agendas, Reports and Minutes will be provided upon request in the following formats: 
 
Large Clear Print: Braille: Audio: Native Language 

 

leaving Lincolnshire Police as the second lowest centrally financed force per 
head of population in the country at just over £100 per head a total of £89.834m 
for 2024 -2025.  
 
To this a further £86m is added from local sources – one of the highest 
contributions per head in the country.  Nevertheless, the combined figure of 
£174m makes the Authority the least funded force in the country, with the third 
lowest number of officers per 1000 head of population.  
 
This is detrimental to our low-density rural area where the numbers of officers per 
head of population need to be higher than the national average to compensate for 
the time taken travelling between communities and to visit the myriad of hamlets 
and ‘isolated’ standalone properties.  
  
This Council resolves to instruct the Chief Executive, Leader and Chairman to 
write: 

 to the Chief Constable and Police Commissioner to support their lobbying 
for fairer funding for Lincolnshire police to ensure that they can establish 
and sustain a truly preventative Neighbourhood Policing Structure, 
alongside an effective detection service, enhancing community safety and 
well-being in our District.  

 

 to petition Sir Edward Leigh MP, The Home Office and Treasury to provide 
a realistic funding formula to allow Lincolnshire police to carry out the 
preventative policing principles laid down by Peel, Rowan and Mayer in 
1829 alongside the justice system functions of crime detection. 

 
I so move 
Councillor Stephen Bunney  
 
(PAGES 26 - 27) 
 

 

9.  REPORTS FOR DETERMINATION 
 

 

a. Adoption of the Nettleham Neighbourhood Plan Review 

(PAGES 28 - 34) 
 
 

b. Recommendation from the Licensing Committee - Gambling Act 2005 
Statement of Principles (Gambling Policy) - Approval 

(PAGES 35 - 114) 
 
 

c. Statutory Review of Polling Districts, Polling Stations and Polling Places 

(PAGES 115 - 223) 
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Ian Knowles 
Head of Paid Service 

The Guildhall 
Gainsborough 

 
Friday, 25 October 2024 

 
 
 


